PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 3, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 3, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr. [via teleconference]
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   He confirmed that Selectman Machado would again participate in the meeting via teleconference from his home in Florida, as he did during the meeting of February 24, 2009. 
Town Manager’s Report
Office Hours with Senator John Kerry’s Staff – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi announced that members of U.S. Senator John Kerry’s staff will hold office hours in the Mayflower Room of Plymouth Town Hall on Friday, March 13th from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.   Ms. Arrighi noted that members of the community, including local business owners and employees and students, are encouraged to stop in during the office hours with questions or concerns for Senator Kerry’s staff.
Speed Humps on Jordan Road – Ms. Arrighi referenced a letter requesting the removal of the speed humps on Jordan Road.   She reported that she forwarded the request to the Parking & Traffic Task Force but noted that the implementation of these traffic calming measures was part of a lengthy, two-year public process that involved significant neighborhood and general public outreach.   Although she will certainly look into this request, Ms. Arrighi said, staff’s professional recommendation is that these traffic calming measures remain in place.

Appointment to Disabilities Commission – Ms. Arrighi noted that she appointed Barbara Donnelly of Autumn Glen Road in Plymouth to a vacancy on the Disabilities Commission.  Ms. Donnelly served as a member of the Scituate Disabilities Commission prior to moving to Plymouth, she explained, and she has participated with the Plymouth Commission on an informal basis, attending meetings and offering assistance. 
Statewide Library Strategic Planning – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to announce that Dinah O’Brien, Plymouth’s Director of Community Resources, recently joined 29 other communities in attending a statewide library strategic planning meeting at Holy Cross College.   In April, she reported, she will be traveling to Washington, DC to moderate the Library Literacy Virtual Summit Webcast in conjunction with the National Institute for Family Literacy and the American Library Association.  
Licenses

Change of Officers and Directors

· GMRI Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden, 102 Colony Place requested a Change of Officers and Directors to reflect the list below:

· William R. White, III

President/Treasurer

· C. Bradford Richmond
Vice President

· E. Charlene Abney

Secretary

· Horace Dawson

Assistant Secretary

· Colleen M. Hunter

Assistant Secretary

· Douglas E. Wentz

Assistant Secretary

· Jody Wolf


Assistant Secretary

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Change of Officers (as outlined above) for GMRI Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Bugaboo Creek Holdings, Inc., d/b/a Bugaboo Creek Steak House, 124 Medway Street requested a Change of Officers and Directors: Russell D’Anton is no longer president.  Edmund Schwartz is now the Secretary and Treasurer/CFO, and Ronald Soltis is now the Assistant Secretary.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Change of Officers (as outlined above) for Bugaboo Creek Holdings, Inc., d/b/a Bugaboo Creek Steak House.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: March 6, 7, 13, and 14, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road, David McSharry requested a One Day Wine & Malt 
License for regular golf course operations the following dates: March 7, 8, 14, and 15, 2009.  In the event that there is inclement weather on these dates, the applicant requested the following rain dates:  March 21, 22, 28, and 29, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Atlantic Country Club / David McSharry.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Café Olio, 3 Village Green, Stephen Conti, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for private dinner parties to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. on the following dates: March 6, 13, 20, and 27, 2009.   Liquor Liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Sunday Entertainment

· Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, 986 State Road applied for Live Entertainment on the outside patio on Sunday Evenings from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  Manomet Blues LLC currently holds an Outside Amplified Music Permit.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the Entertainment License for Sweet Lemons, and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.  Chairman Quintal expressed his wish that the neighbors around Sweet Lemons be notified regarding this application for entertainment on the patio area.  Ms. Arrighi said that the license could be held for a week in order to give those neighbors who have issued complaints an opportunity to speak to this license application.  Vice Chairman Malaguti withdrew his motion and the matter was tabled.

Keno

· The Board acknowledged that the Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno License for the establishments listed below.  If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letters.  No vote was necessary on this matter.
· Village General Store, 700 State Road
· Verc Plymouth Exxon, 131 Commerce Way
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved the minutes of the December 9, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Lobster Hut Lease Amendment – The Board approved and signed the Lease Amendment between the Town of Plymouth and First VCH Corporation d/b/a Lobster Hut.  [Note: The lease amendment provides the lessee the right to extend the term of the lease for an additional ten years from February 1, 2018 to January 31, 2028.]  
Prior to the approval of this administrative note, Selectman Tavares asked that the Board enact the same stipulations on the Lobster Hut lease extension as it did with East Bay Grille’s at a previous meeting: if the renovations or improvements for which the lease amendment had been sought are not completed within the extension period, the Town should revoke the extension.   Chairman Quintal contended that the Lobster Hut’s extension request differs from that of East Bay Grille, and he invited a representative from First VCH Corporation to clarify the matter.

Attorney Anthony Matera, representing First VCH Corporation, addressed the Board to explain that his client has asked for the lease extension simply to comply and remain current with the lending accommodation from its bank.  Attorney Matera said that no renovations or additions will be done with this financing—only the usual upkeep of the restaurant.  

Acceptance of Donation – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a $20.00 donation made by Angelo Auciello to the Council on Aging in support of the COA’s senior programs and activities. 

Correction to Liquor License Vote – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board corrected its February 17, 2009 vote upon the liquor license approved for Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, 986 State Road, from an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License to a Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License.

Plymouth Long Beach Research / Activity Permit – The Board approved a Plymouth Long Beach Research / Activity Permit for Sarah Luecke to conduct graduate research on Least Terns.  The Environmental Management Division, Conservation Commission, and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee have all given their approval of Ms. Luecke’s permit.

Water Pollution Abatement Bond – The Board approved and signed documents for the issuance of a $125,000 Water Pollution Abatement Bond through the State Revolving Fund to fund repairs to the Russell Mill Pond Dam, as recommended by the Town Treasurer / Collector.

400th Anniversary Committee – The Board was initially asked to add four (4) seats to 400th Anniversary Committee and appoint four individuals to those seats, per the request of Rev. Peter Gomes, the chairman of the 400th Anniversary Committee.   Selectman Machado, via teleconference, noted that he, too, would like to serve on the 400th Committee.  On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to add a total of five (5) seats to the 400th Anniversary Committee (bringing the total number of members to 20) and appoint the following individuals to those seats: Benjamin Brewster, David Kirkpatrick, Butch Machado, Enzo Monti, and Edward Santos.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. [Note: Terms on this committee are permanent unless the appointee resigns or is removed for due cause by vote of the Selectmen.]  
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.

Gating of Cooks Pond Road
David Gould, Plymouth’s Environmental Manager and Acting DPW Director, addressed the Board on behalf of the proposal to gate Cooks Pond Road to public vehicular access.  This proposal, he explained, was drafted as part of a joint effort between the Town, the Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife, and private abutters to protect the conservation and agricultural areas that are accessible by Cooks Pond Road.  

Mr. Gould provided a brief history of property ownership around Cooks Pond Road and displayed maps detailing the area.   The State owns several parcels of land in this area that compliment the existing open space parcels owned by the Town and the Wildlands Trust, he reported, and these conservation parcels are vital to the protection of the Town’s public water supply at the Bradford Well Zone.   For years, Mr. Gould explained, scofflaws have used Cooks Pond Road to access these wooded areas and dump their refuse illegally.   Materials such as oil barrels, lead batteries, and appliances continue to appear in these areas, he said, posing a hazard to the Town’s well zone and surrounding habitat.

Jeff Capell, Plymouth resident and owner of cranberry bogs between Billington Street and the end of Cooks Pond Road, noted that he has addressed the Board on previous occasions regarding the problem of illegal dumping in this area.   He shared photographs detailing the excess of this illegal dumping, noting that it appears to be happening more frequently as time passes.  Mr. Capell said that he is very amenable to the Town and the State’s proposal to gate the road to public vehicular access, seeing it as the only way to prevent this kind of large-scale dumping and erosion along the narrow roadway.

Jason Zimmer, Southeast District Manager of the State’s Division of Fisheries & Wildlife, spoke to the Board regarding the proposal to gate Cooks Pond Road.   He noted that the illegal dumping that has occurred along this road is some of the worst he has seen amongst the many properties for which his district office is responsible.   Mr. Zimmer discussed the environmentally-sensitive areas around Cooks and Harlow ponds and pointed out the ways in which frequent vehicular traffic along the surrounding access roads can accelerate erosion and sediment run-off onto the shorelines of the ponds.   
Citing excessive litter, vandalism, roadway erosion, and vehicular speeding along Cooks Pond Road, Mr. Zimmer articulated the benefits that will be gained by gating the road to public vehicular access.  He displayed maps of the connecting roads that will be affected by gating on the east and west ends of Cooks Pond Road, noting that the State can work further with abutting landowners and the Town on other appropriate areas to add boulders or gates.   Mr. Zimmer spoke of a draft Memorandum of Understanding with the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation which will allow for signage and parking in the lot at the Armstrong Skating Rink (adjacent to the entrance to Cooks Pond Road), so that outdoor recreationists may park their vehicles and access the Town and State properties on foot. 
Mr. Gould sought to clarify that neither the Town nor the State wish to limit access to the conservation lands for passive recreation.   The parking area at the Armstrong Rink, he said, is a means by which the Town and the State can allow citizens to access these conservation areas in a way that will not destroy their natural resources and habitat. 
Selectman Mahoney asked questions with regard to litter cleanup and emergency access.  Mr. Gould explained that the DPW has sent crews to these areas at least a dozen times to remove excessive litter and abandoned items of significant size.   Fire Chief Ed Bradley was on-hand at the meeting to lend his support of the gating of Cooks Pond Road, noting that both the Fire and Police Departments recognize the benefits of curtailing the illegal dumping, partying, and vandalism that has taken place in these areas over the years. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that he would abstain from a vote on this matter because he has done work for Mr. Capell.  He would, however, speak in favor of the proposal, he said, based on the history of illegal dumping along Cooks Pond Road.   The taxpayers must often foot the bill for these repeated cleanups, Vice Chairman Malaguti reiterated, and the gating of the roadways entering this area—if done correctly—will do much to prevent further dumping.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the gating of Cooks Pond Road as requested by the Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife and Plymouth’s Department of Public Works.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti.
Annual and Special Town meeting Articles

Article 6
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to G.L. c.41, §108 with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Ms. Arrighi explained that the Board had already heard and recommended Article 6, which pertains to the salaries of elected officials.   Town Moderator Steven Triffletti, she said, asked to come before the Board to present an amendment to Article 6.

Mr. Triffletti explained his reasons for requesting the change to the Town Moderator’s salary from $300 to $1,500, annually.   Since 1992, he said, he has served as the Town’s Moderator at a salary of $300 per year and, for several of those years, he has declined to the opportunity to participate in the Town’s health insurance plan, an option that is available to the Moderator.   He discussed the scope of the Moderator’s responsibilities and the amount of work involved in the position which, by reasonable standards, he said, appears to far exceed the salary.  The Town’s Moderator is provided no clerical or administrative support for all of the meetings, appointments, and correspondence to which he/she must attend, Mr. Triffletti explained, and the costs to absorb this work has increased over the 17 years he has served.  As the legislative body’s presiding officer, he said, the Town Moderator position warrants consideration of a reasonable salary commensurate with the Town’s other elected officials.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that an increase in the Moderators salary from $300 to $1,500 would make the Moderator (and Moderator’s spouse) eligible for health insurance upon retirement.   Thus, he said, the increase in cost to the Town would extend beyond the salary adjustment to permanent health benefits.
Discussion ensued amongst the Selectmen, Mr. Triffletti, and the Town’s Finance Director with regards to the cost of benefits and eligibility considerations.  Mr. Triffletti maintained his position that it may be unrealistic for the Town to assume that the person serving as Moderator could absorb such responsibility and expense with little compensation in return.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 6 as presented by Mr. Triffletti.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion and requested the opportunity for discussion.
Selectman Mahoney acknowledged the evident disproportion between the Moderator’s responsibilities and compensation, but noted that the same argument could be made for selectmen and other members of Town boards and committees.   Extension of the benefits package beyond retirement, he countered, could be viewed as disproportionate—in favor of the Moderator—to the responsibilities required for the job.
Selectman Tavares noted his conflicting feelings on the proposed amendment, acknowledging Mr. Triffletti’s outstanding performance as Moderator and the added expenses that many of the Town’s elected officials must incur during the course of representing the community.  While the Moderator’s office is deserving of a budget, he said, the uncertain economy and looming cuts in the Town’s budget make him reluctant to approve such an expense, as proposed.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 6, as amended by Town Moderator Steven Triffletti, to the Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted 0-5-0 in unanimous opposition.  Thus, the Selectmen voted against recommending Article 6 as amended by Mr. Triffletti.
Article 3
To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Lynne Barrett, the Town’s Finance Director, explained that Article 3 is an annual ‘housekeeping’ article through which the Town reauthorizes its revolving funds.   Ms. Barrett listed and discussed all the funds that she recommended for reauthorization—including a new Local Hazardous Materials Program fund—along with those funds she has recommended to not reauthorize: the Board of Health and DPW Crematory funds.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to the Annual Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 2A

To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2008 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or otherwise amend said vote, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Barrett reviewed the list of supplemental requests and transfers and provided a brief explanation of each.  In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Barrett noted that none of these transfers involve overtime expenses.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 2A to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 2C

To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 7D (Airport  Enterprise Fund) of the 2008 Annual Town Meeting warrant, and, as necessary, to raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow funds for the purpose of supplementing Airport departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that Article 2C represents a supplemental request and transfer for the Airport.   In this case, she said, the transfer relates to overtime that the Airport has incurred for snow and ice, which is charged directly to the budget for the Airport, not the DPW snow and ice budget.

Vice Chairman Malaguti affirmed that Article 2C simply allows the Airport to spend more from its enterprise fund and transfer revenue from expenses to salaries.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 2C to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break at 8:30 p.m., and he reconvened the meeting at 8:35 p.m.
Article 16A

To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2010 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2010, and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition, preservation, restoration and rehabilitation of historic resources, a sum of money for the acquisition, creation, preservation and support of community housing, and a sum of money for a Budgeted Reserve, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Bill Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), addressed the Board on behalf of Articles 16A, 16B, 16C, and 16D and Special Articles 13A, 13B, and 13C.  Article 16A, he explained, refers to the CPC’s FY2010 sources and funds.  Mr. Keohan reviewed the CPC’s account balances, anticipated administrative expenses, and efforts to pay down its debt.  He discussed the uncertainty of the State’s Community Preservation Act (“CPA”) match, but expressed optimism that the final percentage may not be as dismal as originally estimated.   With help from the Town’s Finance Director, he noted, the CPC is poised to pay off its debts this spring.  The articles for which the CPC is recommending a new expense can be funded directly by the current balances in the account, he added.

Mr. Keohan asked that the Board hold its decision on Article 16A until all of CPC articles were reviewed.

Article 16B

To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Center Hill Preserve acquisition, as was authorized under Article 9F of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting and Article 10 of the May 2006 Special Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16B will address the possible debt service on the Center Hill Preserve acquisition, in the event that the debt cannot be addressed through Special Article 13A.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 16B to the Annual Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 16C

To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or historic resources reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money [the amount of $67,500.00] for the purposes of the restoration and preservation of the 1749 Spooner House located on North Street pursuant to a grant agreement between the Town and the Plymouth Antiquarian Society outlining the purposes and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or its designees to accept one or more deed restrictions on said property meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184, §31, or take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan introduced Article 16C, which, he explained, will allocate funds to the Plymouth Antiquarian Society for preservation efforts at the historic Spooner House on North Street.  
Donna Curtin, executive director of the Plymouth Antiquarian Society, provided the Board with information on the Society and its efforts to preserve Plymouth’s past through the care of museums set within historic homes.   The Society currently owns and maintains the Hedge House, Harlow Old Fort House, and the Spooner House, and it is the steward of Sacrifice Rock on Old Sandwich Road, she said.   Ms. Curtain explained that Town Meeting has graciously allocated CPC funds toward Society projects in the past—monies, she said, which have helped the Society leverage further grants from private organizations to complete their renovation and restoration projects.  The Hedge House, she said, is a great example of how the CPA and private fundraising can bring about high quality restoration of Plymouth’s important historic resources.

Ms. Curtain discussed the Society’s plans to enhance the Spooner House Museum, noting that, along with the Mayflower Society House and the Plymouth Center for the Arts, the re-opening of the Spooner House will offer another amenity on North Street to draw residents and tourists into the downtown.  CPA funds in the amount of $67,500—within a total budget of $135,000—will help the Society replace cedar shingles on the roof, re-point the chimneys, and install historically accurate windows and shutters.     

Following some brief questions and comments from the Board, Selectman Tavares made a motion to recommend Article 16C to the Annual Town Meeting.   Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.

Article 16D

To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money [the amount of $315,000] for the acquisition by the Taskforce for the Homeless of the multi family residence located at 9 Prince Street, Plymouth MA described in deed recorded with Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Book 107888, Page 291, pursuant to a grant agreement between the Town and the Taskforce outlining the purposes and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and providing for the Town to hold a mortgage on the property, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and accept a mortgage or to take any other action relative thereto. 
COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that the intent of Article 16D is to acquire multi-family home at 19 Prince Street though which the Plymouth Taskforce for the Homeless can operate a transitional shelter for homeless men.

Connie Melahoures, director if the Taskforce, made note that her organization is distinct from the Plymouth Area Coalition for the Homeless, which provides shelter for homeless families (mostly women and children).   Ms. Melahoures discussed the history and activities of the Taskforce, an association of approximately 250 volunteers from the faith community and community at-large, noting that the Taskforce works primarily with homeless men.  

Ms. Melahoures discussed how the acquisition of a permanent location would help the Taskforce to better assist Plymouth’s male homeless population.  In the Taskforce’s five years of providing services through the use of rental properties, she noted, there have been no documented incidents or calls to the police, and some clients have moved on to more permanent housing.   Ms. Melahoures reported that, between state and federal funding, the Taskforce has pulled 13 men off the street, and it has since entered into a partnership with Father Bill’s Place to offer these men more comprehensive services.  The home at 19 Prince Street, she explained, will house ten clients on a semi-permanent basis (rather than drop-in overnight stays), and a case manager will be assigned to supervise the home.

Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Machado asked Ms. Melahoures to discuss the feedback she has received from the abutters of 19 Prince Street.   Ms. Melahoures said that the Taskforce has met with the members of the North Plymouth Steering Committee, who have offered their support of the acquisition.  Ms. Melahoures noted that she has not yet had the opportunity to meet with the abutting neighbors, but a neighborhood meeting has been arranged at an upcoming date at the St. Mary’s Parish Center.
Members of the Board posed questions and discussed their thoughts on Article 16D.  Chairman Quintal commended Ms. Melahoures and the Taskforce for their charitable work and noted his support of the article.  Selectman Machado said that he would abstain from making a decision on the article without first hearing from the neighbors.  Selectman Tavares felt more comfortable that the permanent home would not be used for drop-in overnight stays.  Vice Chairman Malaguti noted the caliber of the people operating the Taskforce and expressed his willingness to first give the project a chance and then work on any subsequent problems as they arise.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted recommend Article 16D to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Machado.
Special Article 13A

To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken by the Town under Article 10 of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting by rescinding the borrowing authorization for the purchase of 78 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Center Hill Road shown on Assessors’ Map 64 as Lot 23-1, Lot 24-1 and Lot 27-0, also known as the Center Hill and acquisition, and further, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund a sum of money the remaining balance of said acquisition, or to take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that the intent of Article 13A is to use available CPA funds to pay off the remaining debt on the Center Hill Preserve acquisition.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 13A to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Special Article 13B

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for historic preservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c.44B, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deems appropriate, and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth of a fee simple interest to the premises known as The 1820 Plymouth County Court House located at South Russell Street, Plymouth shown on Assessors’ Map 19, Lot and Plat: 019-000-002-000, said land or interest to be managed by the Board of Selectmen and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into a ground lease agreement with Plymouth Redevelopment Authority and to convey the buildings to Plymouth Redevelopment Authority for such consideration as the Board deems appropriate, which consideration may be nominal, or to fund a grant to the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority for its purchase of The 1820 Plymouth County Court House and the preservation of the façade and interior courtroom(s) pursuant to a grant agreement between the Board of Selectmen and the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority outlining the purposes and conditions upon which the funds may be expended and requiring the grant to the Town of a preservation restriction in such Court House, and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept a historical preservation restriction meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184; and as funding therefore to appropriate from the Community Preservation Historical Account, estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves the sum of $1,400,000.00, or take any other action in relation thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan provided the Board with an overview of Special Article 13B, which will set aside $1.4 million of existing CPA funds from the historical preservation account fund for the proposed acquisition of the 1820 Courthouse.  If approved, he explained, the Town would purchase the property and accompanying structures and enter into a ground lease with the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority—much like the acquisition of 11 North Street and the lease agreement with the Plymouth Guild for the Arts—thereby removing any liability to the Town.   The State and the Town have first right of refusal on the County Courthouse properties, Mr. Keohan noted, and, thus, the bidding process will have no bearing on the Town’s decision to set aside these CPA funds to negotiate an offer.
Dean Rizzo of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”) provided an updated presentation to the Board with regard to the PRA’s proposal to assume the lease for the 1820 Courthouse and accompanying properties (otherwise known as the “Courthouse Corridor”), in the event the Town acquires it.   Mr. Rizzo reminded the Board that the PRA is a municipal agency that is separate from the Town, and it can assume the liability for and management of the Courthouse properties in a responsible, businesslike, and transparent manner.  He discussed the PRA’s plans for the Courthouse Corridor and underscored the differences between public and private ownership of this historic property.  
Dennis Carlone of Carlone & Associates, the author of the Plymouth Public Space Action Plan, spoke about the relationship of the Courthouse Corridor to the downtown and the Town’s plans for its 400th Anniversary.  He did not express favor for any particular proposal for the future of the Courthouse, but he urged the Board to consider the once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to acquire such a symbolic, historic, and cornerstone location in the heart of Plymouth’s downtown.

Discussion ensued amongst the members of the Board, Mr. Keohan, and Laura Schaefer from the PRA with regard to Special Article 13B, the Request for Proposals (“RFP”) and right-of-first-refusal process, and the proposed acquisition of the 1820 Courthouse and its accompanying properties. 
Selectman Machado said that he would not support Town ownership of any further properties, with the exception of the parcel available at the corner of Water and Nelson Streets.  Selectman Tavares stated his preference for the Chamber of Commerce’s proposal to acquire the 1820 Courthouse but noted his fear of what might happen if the Courthouse were to fall into the hands of a private developer.  Selectman Mahoney expressed support for Town control over the future of the historic property.  Vice Chairman Malaguti noted favor for the Chamber of Commerce’s proposal but, like Selectman Tavares and Selectman Mahoney, he stated his reluctance to lose Town control over the fate of the Courthouse.

Selectman Tavares noted that the Town has only the PRA and the Chamber as viable options that it knows and trusts in this matter.  He suggested that the Town make an offer to the County Commissioners; if they decline the offer, the Town can wait to see how the RFP unfolds.

Paul Withington, member of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), noted that the CPC can only evaluate those applications that have been submitted.  The Chamber of Commerce, he said, has not submitted an application for CPA funds.   The money is available in the CPC’s historic preservation account and can be used immediately for acquisition of the properties; this, he said, might be much more attractive to the County Commissioners than an inflated bid from a developer who may not be able to attain the financing to follow through.  

Chairman Quintal noted his reluctance to support the PRA’s proposal to manage the 1820 Courthouse.  The Chamber of Commerce, he said, is solid in its proposal and ready to move forward.  Like Selectman Machado, Chairman Quintal stated that he would not support Special Article 13B, citing the Town’s history with property acquisition. 
Ms. Schaefer, Director of the PRA, shared some final thoughts on the PRA’s proposal and assured the Board that the PRA is an appropriate entity to handle the redevelopment of the Courthouse properties.  

Selectman Tavares made a motion to recommend Article 13B to the Special Town Meeting.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and members of the Board reiterated their positions on the proposed acquisition of the Courthouse.  The Board then voted 3-2-0 in favor of the motion to recommend Article 13B to the Special Town Meeting, with Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado casting the opposing votes.  Voted 3-2-0, approved.
Special Article 13C

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for open space purposes pursuant to G.L. c. 44B, the fee interest in a certain parcel of land containing 69.29 acres more or less located on Billington Sea and Lout Pond off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts and shown on Assessors’ Map 98, Lots 104 and 105, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate, and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth, and as funding therefor, to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, the sun of $650,000; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant one or more conservation restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184, § 31, or take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Special Article 13C will provide funding towards the acquisition of 71 acres off of Billington Street near the Lout Pond pumping station.  These parcels are very strategic in terms of protection of the Town’s Zone 2 aquifer, he said, and David Gould (Environmental Management) and Valerie Massard (Planning Department) have compiled and leveraged $1.6 million dollars in State and Federal grant funds toward the purchase.   If Special Article 13C does not go through for CPA funds, Mr. Keohan noted, these State and Federal grant funds may not be available.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 13C to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Return to Vote on Article 16A

Mr. Keohan and Ms. Barrett added some final data and recommendations with regard to the CPC’s FY2010 sources and funds.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 16A to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 3

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Special Article 3 refers to an arbitration invoice that was issued to the Town late.  Payment for this invoice will come from the Town Manager’s current budget, she confirmed.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Fundraising Event at Memorial Hall – Chairman Quintal noted that the promoters of the upcoming boxing event at Memorial Hall have offered to donate a portion of their ticket sales to the family of the elderly couple who recently lost their lives in a house fire in North Plymouth. 
Letters

Resignation from the Affordable Housing Committee – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted a letter from Roger Goguen, who has chosen to resign his seat on the Town’s Affordable Housing Committee.   He asked that a letter of thanks be sent to Mr. Goguen in recognition of his years of service.

GATRA Update – Chairman Quintal referenced a recent letter from Frank Gay, the Executive Director of GATRA.  He asked that the Acting Town Manager contact Mr. Gay and Plymouth’s legislative delegation with regard to the information shared in the correspondence.

New Business
Utility Wire at Corner of Nelson and Water Streets – Selectman Machado asked that the Acting Town Manager contact the utility company responsible for leaving excess wire dangling from a pole at the corner of Nelson and Water Streets.  The wire, he said, appears to be in excess of 50-60 feet long and should be clipped or removed.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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